Iraq:

Tackling Corruption and Sectarianism is More Critical than the Outcome of Elections

Joseph Sassoon

Visiting Professor, Georgetown University; author of *Saddam Hussein's Ba'th Party: Inside an Authoritarian Regime* (2012); and former public policy scholar, Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars

Iraqis are heading to the polls at the end of April. More important than the results of these elections are fundamental issues confronting the country such as the economy's utter reliance on oil, the prevalence of corruption in every sector, and the deepening sectarianism that is impacting political and economic decisions. Viewpoints No. 53

March 2014

Middle East Program



 $\sim \sim \sim \sim \sim \sim \sim \sim \sim \sim \sim$

As Iraqis head to vote in the upcoming April parliamentary elections, uncertainties prevail: violence is continuing unabated, Muqtada al-Sadr's future (and potentially disruptive) political role is unclear, and Nouri al-Maliki is bending constitutional rules to run for a third consecutive term. Unfortunately, many of these troubling trends will last beyond the elections. However, there is an amalgamation of economic, political, and social factors impacting the country that are far more critical to the future of Iraq than the outcome of the forthcoming elections.

First, the growth of the economy allows the government to remain in power in spite of its fiscal mismanagement and despite the prevalence of corruption and the intensification of sectarianism. Iraq's economy is continuing to show growth of more than 8 percent, and GDP per capita has topped \$6,300.¹ This growth is taking place even though violence has claimed the lives of almost 2,000 people in the first two months of this year,² and the country hovers on the verge of another civil war after the deadly clashes in the province of al-Anbar. Iraq is a wealthy country sitting on huge oil resources, and it currently has about \$80 billion in cash reserves. The economic progress that Iraq has been experiencing since 2004 is due to one and only one factor: rising oil prices.

Oil prices have risen since the 2003 invasion from lows of roughly \$25 to as high as \$130 per barrel, enabling Iraq to capitalize on this windfall. Interestingly, oil production has remained stuck around 2.8 to 3.2 million barrels per day in spite of the overly optimistic forecasts by the Americans and the Iraqis that production would increase to 5 million barrels per day after the toppling of Saddam Hussein's regime. However, the dysfunctional nature of the Iraqi government has prevented the full exploitation of its oil richness during a period when oil prices were buoyant. Iraq has become more dependent on oil than any other country in the Middle East and North Africa (MENA): 95 percent of its revenues and a staggering 99 percent of its exports are from oil. With a breakeven oil production price of about \$100 per barrel in 2012, Iraq is very vulnerable to a fall in oil prices. At the same time, the high level of current spending makes it difficult to adjust to external shocks without disproportionately cutting investment spending.³ According to International Monetary Fund (IMF) fiscal buffers stress testing, with oil prices at \$102 per barrel and production at just below 3 million barrels per day, Iraq has coverage for barely six months of salaries and pensions.⁴ Lack of security is not the only reason preventing the development of Iraq's oil; recently, British Petroleum and the Italian group ENI both announced that bureaucratic red tape is the major obstacle to their oil field expansion plans.5

Second, whoever wins the elections cannot simply rely on oil-driven growth and ignore critical factors impeding further economic growth and investments. One such factor is corruption. While corruption existed during the Saddam Hussein era, particularly in the 1990s under the Oil-for-Food program, it never reached the dimensions we are witnessing today. Corruption prevails in every sector in Iraq, and all efforts to uproot it or create serious parliamentary reform committees to scrutinize potentially corrupt business dealings have either failed or are being resisted by al-Maliki's government. In the 2012 Corruption Perceptions Index prepared by Transparency International, Iraq ranked 169th out of 174 countries worldwide.⁶ Iraqi corruption

is ubiquitous and is exemplified by the findings of the Inspector General of the Ministry for Higher Education, which shows that as many as 4,000 of the almost 14,000 candidates in the January 2009 elections had forged their academic degrees.⁷ It is estimated that corruption has added roughly 20 percent to the cost of doing business in the country. Needless to say, the poor pay a heavy price for corruption because they are forced to give bribes for services to which they are legally entitled. The IMF estimates that 10-20 percent of Iraqi workers are "ghosts" who receive a paycheck but rarely show up for work. A recent study by the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) indicated that an Iraqi citizen paid on average four bribes a year, the largest share relating to public utilities, followed by recruitment and promotion.⁸ There is no doubt that the tolerance of rampant corruption that occurred on the American and Iraqi sides during the American occupation contributed significantly to its entrenchment. This explosion of corruption in comparison with the previous regime is due mostly to the sheer mass of capital that flowed into the country after the invasion, which overwhelmed the weak government institutions. This was exacerbated by the breakdown of security and the criminal justice system, coupled with targeted assassinations of state officials and judges in charge of corruption cases. There was no real determination by the parliament – and definitely not on the part of the central government – to engage in serious reforms to reduce ruinous corruption.

Third, sectarianism is currently impacting the management of the country. Although sectarianism may be viewed as a political and social problem, it has many economic and financial implications. For instance, the extent of corruption has intensified as a result of the deepening sectarianism that spread after the 2003 invasion. By the end of the civil war (2005-2007), the militias were largely defeated, but their legacy lives on in the form of party committees within ministries whose sole job is to ensure that contracts go to party-controlled contractors. Early failures to stem the growth of militias within ministries created polarizing power centers that divided employee loyalties, weakened government institutions, slowed ministry decision-making, and transformed corruption into a political agenda.⁹ Ordinary citizens are made complicit in this system of corruption by being forced to support sectarian groups in order to receive services from the ministries. Many politicians or their families are involved in large trade companies by using their influence and contacts illicitly to secure lucrative deals. Indeed, the rapacity of the inner circles to create as much wealth as fast as possible knows no bounds.

Sectarianism is also impeding investments both by local entrepreneurs and by foreign investors. Total inward foreign direct investment (FDI) in Iraq from all sources reached \$1.6 billion in 2011, up from \$515 million in 2005. This is still very low even compared to countries such as Yemen or Sudan. Investors from the Gulf countries cite most of the same deterrents to investment in post-war Iraq as their Western counterparts: namely, lack of infrastructure, high costs of doing business, a murky legislative environment, and rampant corruption.¹⁰ Politics, and in particular sectarianism, has overtaken economic rationale in the region. The Gulf Cooperation Council's (GCC) economic and financial leverage could have made a distinct contribution to the process of post-conflict reconstruction in Iraq. Unfortunately, the political radicalization of all the regimes in the Gulf area with regard to sectarianism is hindering real economic development and serious trade relations and investments in Iraq.

So, as the election date is looming, two questions need to be asked: Will the elections take place as planned? And will any new government seriously tackle the two grave problems of

corruption and sectarianism? Most likely, the elections will go ahead as planned in spite of the events in al-Anbar. At the same time, it is most unlikely there will be dramatic change in those two fundamentals. Elections in Iraq, as in other Arab countries, did not mean or lead to real democracy, and Iraqi citizens still have a long way to go before they can enjoy the blessed wealth of their country. Indeed, tackling the thorny issues of corruption and sectarianism will be, without doubt, far more important for all Iraqis than the final results of the upcoming elections.

The opinions expressed herein are those of the author and do not reflect those of the Wilson Center.

- ² Iraq Body Count database, <u>http://www.iraqbodycount.org/database/</u>. Accessed February28, 2014.
- ³ IMF, Iraq: 2013 Article IV Consultation, Country Report No. 13/217, July 2013, p. 14.

- ⁵ Guy Chazan, "Iraq red tape threat to key BP oilfield," *Financial Times*, February 24, 2014.
- ⁶ Corruption Perceptions Index 2012.
- ⁷ Frank B. Gunter, *The Political Economy of Iraq: Restoring Balance in a Post-Conflict Society* (Mass: Edward Elgar, 2013), pp. 49-50.
- ⁸ United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), *Corruption and Integrity: Challenges in the Public Sector in Iraq*, An evidence-based study, January 2013.
- ⁹ SIGIR, Learning from Iraq: A Final Report from the Special Inspector General for Iraq Reconstruction, March 2013, p. 13.
- ¹⁰ *The Economist*, March 2, 2013, "Iraq ten years on: the slow road back;" "Investors Shun Postwar Iraq as OPEC Star's Recovery Lags," *Bloomberg News*, December 18, 2012.

¹ IMF World Economic Outlook Database, 2013.

⁴ Ibid. p. 12.

Viewpoints Series

<u>Tunisia's Islamists Struggle to Rule</u> Viewpoints No. 1 (April 2012) by David Ottaway

<u>Fostering the Next Generation</u> Viewpoints No. 2 (April 2012) by Moushira Khattab

<u>Algeria's Islamists Crushed in First Arab Spring</u> <u>Elections</u> Viewpoints No. 3 (May 2012) by David Ottaway

Syrian Refugees: Lessons from Other Conflicts and Possible Policies Viewpoints No. 4 (updated August 2012) by Rochelle A. Davis

<u>Morocco's Islamists: In Power Without Power</u> Viewpoints No. 5 (August 2012) by David Ottaway

<u>The Arab Awakening: Is Democracy a Mirage?</u> Viewpoints No. 6 (August 2012) by Roberto Toscano, Moushira Khattab, Fatima Sbaity Kassem, and Daniel Brumberg

<u>Iran is Reversing its Population Policy</u> Viewpoints No. 7 (August 2012) by Farzaneh Roudi

<u>Voting as a Powerful Tool for Women</u> Viewpoints No. 8 (October 2012) by Hanin Ghaddar

<u>The Uncertain Fate of U.S.-Egyptian Relations</u> Viewpoints No. 9 (November 2012) by David Ottaway

<u>The Demon's Besieging Lebanon: Iran's Tighter Grip</u> Viewpoints No. 10 (November 2012) by Hanin Ghaddar

<u>Iran's Nuclear Program: A Change in the Winds?</u> Viewpoints No. 11 (November 2012) by Shaul Bakhash

Has the Arab Spring Lived Up to Expectations? Viewpoints No. 12 (December 2012) by Various Authors

<u>Reflections on the Adoption of UNGA Resolution</u> <u>Banning Female Genital Mutilation</u> Viewpoints No. 13 (January 2013) by Moushira Khattab <u>In 2013, Rise of the Right in Elections Across the</u> <u>Mideast</u> Viewpoints No. 14 (January 2013) by Robin Wright

<u>Women's Rights Under Egypt's Constitutional</u> <u>Disarray</u> Viewpoints No. 15 (January 2013) by Moushira Khattab

<u>Repression's Diminishing Returns: The Future of</u> <u>Politics in Egypt</u> Viewpoints No. 16 (January 2013) by Joshua Stacher

<u>Mali: The Time for Dithering is Over</u> Viewpoints No. 17 (January 2013) by David Ottaway

<u>Iran's Pivotal Presidential Election</u> Viewpoints No. 18 (January 2013) by Shaul Bakhash

<u>Young Saudis and The Kingdom's Future</u> Viewpoints No. 19 (February 2013) by Caryle Murphy

<u>Sanctions and Medical Supply Shortages in Iran</u> Viewpoints No. 20 (February 2013) by Siamak Namazi

<u>The Nuclear Issue: Why is Iran Negotiating?</u> Viewpoints No. 21 (February 2013) by Bijan Khajehpour, Alireza Nader, Michael Adler

<u>The Syrian Refugee Crisis is Pushing Lebanon to the</u> <u>Brink</u> Viewpoints No. 22 (February 2013) by Amal Mudallali

<u>The Resistible Rise of Islamist Parties</u> Viewpoints No. 23 (March 2013) by Marina Ottaway

<u>As Islamists stumble in Egypt and Tunisia, the Arab</u> <u>Spring turns wintery</u> Viewpoints No. 24 (March 2013) by Adeed Dawisha

<u>Violence Unsettles Tunisia's Democratic Transition</u> Viewpoints No. 25 (April 2013) by David Ottaway

<u>Learning Politics in Tunisia</u> Viewpoints No. 26 (April 2013) by Marina Ottaway

Morocco: "Advanced Decentralization" Meets the Sahara Autonomy Initiative Viewpoints No. 27 (May 2013) by Marina Ottaway <u>Rouhani's Surprising Election</u> Viewpoints No. 28 (June 2013) by Shaul Bakhash

<u>Lebanon's Existential Threats</u> Viewpoints No. 29 (June 2013) by Amal Mudallali

<u>The Domestic and Foreign Policy Challenges of the</u> <u>New Iranian President, Hassan</u> <u>Rouhani</u> Viewpoints No. 30 (June 2013) by Various Authors

<u>Egypt: Islamist Ascent, Islamist Descent</u> Viewpoints No. 31 (July 2013) by Haleh Esfandiari

<u>Mohamed ElBaradei From Vienna to Cairo: A</u> <u>Transition</u> Viewpoints No. 32 (July 2013) by Michael Adler

<u>Can Rouhani Resolve Iran's Economic Conundrum?</u> Viewpoints No. 33 (July 2013) by Bijan Khajehpour

<u>Hizbullah's Roll of the Dice in South Lebanon</u> Viewpoints No. 34 (August 2013) by Amal Mudallali

<u>Iran and Syria at the Crossroads: The Fall of the</u> <u>Tehran-Damascus Axis</u> Viewpoints No. 35 (August 2013) by Jubin Goodarzi

<u>Upcoming UN Meeting Revives Hope for U.S.-Iran</u> <u>Dialogue</u> Viewpoints No. 36 (September 2013) by Barbara Slavin

Back to the Drawing Boards Viewpoints No. 37 (September 2013) by Nathan J. Brown

<u>The U.S. Administration's Policy in Iraq</u> Viewpoints No. 38 (September 2013) by Joseph Sassoon

<u>American Policy in Lebanon: Stabilization Through</u> <u>Dissociation</u> Viewpoints No. 39 (September 2013) by Amal Mudallali

Iran's Rouhani Puts U.S.-Saudi Ties to the Test Viewpoints No. 40 (October 2013) by David Ottaway <u>U.S. Policy toward Syria: Making the Best of a Bad</u> <u>Situation?</u> Viewpoints No. 41 (October 2013) by Mark N. Katz

<u>American Policy in the Maghreb: Counterterrorism is</u> <u>Not Enough</u> Viewpoints No. 42 (October 2013) by Marina Ottaway

<u>Tunisia's Islamist-Led Democracy Founders</u> Viewpoints No. 43 (October 2013) by David Ottaway

<u>Confrontation Over Iran's Nuclear Program</u> Viewpoints No. 44 (November 2013) by Michael Adler

<u>Breaking Taboos</u> Viewpoints No. 45 (November 2013) by Haleh Esfandiari

<u>Iraq's Kurdistan Takes a Giant Step Toward</u> <u>Independence</u> Viewpoints No. 46 (December 2013) by David Ottaway

<u>The Egyptian Constitution: Mapping Where Power</u> <u>Lies</u> Viewpoints No. 47 (December 2013) by Marina Ottaway

<u>A Dream Constitution</u> Viewpoints No. 48 (December 2013) by Moushira Khattab

<u>Can the Iranian Nuclear Issue be Resolved?</u> Viewpoints No. 49 (January 2014) by Bijan Khajehpour

<u>The Hague Tribunal and the Hariri Assassination</u> Viewpoints No. 50 (January 2014) by Amal Mudallali

Egypt's Referendum: The Constitution is not the Issue Viewpoints No. 51 (January 2014) by Marina Ottaway

<u>Reflections on Iran's Tumultuous Revolution: 35 Years</u> <u>Later</u> Viewpoints No. 52 (February 2014) by Shaul Bakhash

> Edited by Kendra Heideman and Mona Youssef Designed by Kendra Heideman

Middle East Program Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars